
Fillmore and Piru Basins Groundwater Sustainability Agency 

Board of Directors Meeting 

 

Monday, January 29, 2018 – 6:00 p.m. 

 

City of Fillmore City Hall, City Council Chambers 

250 Central Avenue, Fillmore, CA 93015 

 

MINUTES 

Directors in Attendance 
 Chair Kelly Long 

 Vice Chair/Secretary/Treasurer Ed McFadden 

 Director Carrie Broggie 

 Director Gordon Kimball 

 Director Candice Meneghin 

 Director Glen Pace 

 

Staff Present 
 Kris Sofley, interim executive director 

  

Public Present 
 Rebecca August, Los Padres Forest Watch  

 Karen Bagley 

 Alasdair Coyne, Keep Sespe Wild  

 Sue Cuttriss 

 Bill De La Espriella, Ventura County IT Services  

 Lynn Edmonds 

 Kate English, One Step a La Vez  

 Susan Hopher  

 Allen King 

 Dwight V Moore  

 Tim Moore, UWCD 

 Tony Morgan, UWCD 

 Ann Ohlenkamp 

 Kris Ohlenkamp 

 Steven O’Neill, OMLO 

 Kathy Pace  

 Helen Perri 

 Kimberly Rivers, CFROG 

 Sarah Walker 

  

1. Call to Order 6:03pm 

 

2. Pledge of Allegiance 
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3. Public Comments 

Chair Long confirmed that the members of the public were there to address agenda item 

8D and asked it there was any member of the public that wished to address the Board on 

any other matter on the agenda or on any non-agenda item within the jurisdiction of the 

Board. No other public comments were offered.  

 

4. Approval of Agenda 

Motion 

Chair Long suggested that the Board move agenda item 8D up in the discussion to 

immediately follow the motion to approve the agenda due to the number of community 

members that were present to participate in that discussion.  Motion to move Agenda item 

8D to the start of the Board’s discussion and approve the agenda with that one change, 

Director McFadden; Second, Director Broggie.  Six aye votes (Broggie, Kimball, Long, 

McFadden, Meneghin, Pace).  None opposed.  Motion carries unanimously 6/0 

 

 8.D Sespe Aquifer Exemption Proposal  

 Information Item 

Chair Long opened the discussion of the Sespe Aquifer Exemption Proposal by 

stating that the Board has asked for further clarification of the situation back in 

November, when this was first brought to the Board’s attention.  This was also the 

day before the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB) deadline for public 

comment. The Board asked UWCD’s Assistant Hydrogeologist Tim Moore for a 

brief update on the Sespe Aquifer Exemption Proposal.   
 

Mr. Moore stated that Seneca Resources was seeking an expansion of 

approximately 70% in the size of its current Sespe Oil Field aquifer exemption area.  

Mr. Moore said that, according to the proposal submitted by Seneca Resources 

Corporation, the original aquifer exemption was approved in 1983 in conjunction 

with the US EPA for the enhanced oil recovery injection and the disposal of 

produced fluids associated with oil and gas production.  In reviewing the eight 

water wells in the area, Mr. Moor said five had been converted to oil and gas wells, 

and four of those were no longer used, and one well was located in the buffer zone.  

Seneca submitted the expansion proposal to the SWRCB’s DOGGR (Division of 

Oil, Gas and Geothermal Resources) in September 2017.  A public meeting was 

held on October 24, 2017, which Mr. Moore attended, and the deadline for 

submission of public comments was November 7, 2017.  The City of Fillmore filed 

a letter of opposition to the exemption proposal with DOGGR.  The SWRCB was 

tasked with approving the proposal and, if it was approved, is required to notify the 
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Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and each injection well would need its 

own Class 2 permit. 

 

Mr. Moore displayed a map on the projection system which showed the Basal Sespe 

AE Application area in October 2016 and the proposed expansion area from the 

map presented at the DOGGR public meeting in October 2017.  Mr. Moore 

explained that blue dots signified public water supply wells for the City of Fillmore 

and Fillmore Irrigation.  He said there were no individual domestic private wells 

within one mile of the buffer and exemption area.  Mr. Moore stated that the 

proposal represented a 70 percent expansion from its previous exemption area and 

that the limit line moved slightly closer to Fillmore. 

 

Director Pace asked if the exemption allows Seneca to use other sites within the 

total exemption area and also wanted to know if there were cross sectional 

elevations for the area. 

 

Mr. Moore said that the application is about 150 pages and is available online.  For 

the purpose of this update, he used two attachments -- the November 9, 2017 letter 

from SWRCB to the US EPA and the letter requesting exemption expansion of the 

Sespe Oil Field dated September 25, 2017. 

 

Director McFadden said this was good background for intelligent discussions in the 

future. 

 

Director Broggie asked if there were any results from the comment letters.  Mr. 

Moore said while he attended the DOGGR/DWR public meeting it was before the 

deadline for public comments so he doesn’t have any insight on that. 

 

Director Broggie said that she thought Seneca had submitted paperwork 

improperly, and Mr. Moore said that he thought three wells were outside the 

expansion area and that a cease and desist order was filed and those wells are not 

currently operating. 

 

Chair Long then said the Board would call upon the public to share their comments 

and reminded the public that comments were limited to three minutes and that she 

would wave a speaker card when their time was about to run out so they could 

conclude their comments. 

 

Kate English thanked the Board for listening to the concerns of the public.  She said 

that humans drink water from the area near the injection sites and that the State has 

not done its due diligence in prepare to approve this proposal.  She asked if 
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seismology studies had been conducted and encouraged the board members to talk 

to SWRCB and the EPA.  She reminded the board that the area of the exemption 

expansion was a popular recreation area, that condors and other wildlife lived in 

this area and the Sespe aquifer comes up to the earth’s surface and agencies need 

to think about future generations and the technology that may be available then and 

feels this process is short sighted and that oil companies shouldn’t be allowed to 

pump waste into a natural reservoir and encouraged the board to contact the State 

regarding other options. 

 

Kris Ohlenkamp addressed the Board, stating that he lived in Fillmore and that 

Seneca had four wells which were illegally drilled.  Three of those wells are used 

for injecting radioactive, carcinogenic materials and other toxic matter into wells 

and that SWRCB and DOGGR have a long history of being unresponsive to the 

public.  He said that rocks are nearly impenetrable except sandstone and that 

fracture zones in the sandstone make it possible for water to find its way over time.  

He also said that the injected fluid is expected to remain in one spot, but that hasn’t 

been studied over time, there have been no outside studies regarding fracture zones 

and fault lines and the risk of leaking pipes.  All of these things need to be 

considered as they impact the quality of water in the Fillmore Piru Basins. 

 

Lynn Edmonds said this was a case about the environment and laws and the illegal 

operating of wells that could damage the public’s water.  She said we export oil, 

not water, and if there is any contamination, what would we do?  She said that 

Fillmore is a low income at risk area and she didn’t want her grandkids to not have 

fresh water. 

 

Ann Ohlenkamp of Fillmore, identified herself as a representative of CFROG 

(Californians for Responsible Oil and Gas) Action Team.  She asked the Board to 

please protect the water.  Seneca’s expansion threatens the basin and the company 

is injecting waste a half mile from the Fillmore aquifer.  We are in an earthquake 

prone area and no one has addressed broken or damaged pipes and how that would 

impact the water.  She asked the Board to consider, at a future meeting, asking 

DOGGR to redo the process for the Sespe Aquifer exemption.  She said DOGGR 

inaccurately reported information at the public meeting regarding the distance of 

the Fillmore sub basin and the proposed injection site.  She said 5,330 feet from 

sub basin which is about 2,000 feet closer.  The information about the San Cayetano 

Fault was wrong in that it is not a barrier but a conduit.  The Sespe application 

should be resubmitted with the correct information and there should be a public 

meeting in Fillmore, which would be very helpful to engage more of the 

community. 
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Kimberly Rivers, who also identified herself as being with CFROG, asked the 

Board if she could distribute a map and an article from KQED to the Board and 

enter these materials into the public record.  She said DOGGR is asleep at the wheel 

regarding monitoring exemptions and the EPA needs to crackdown.  She said 

Director Pace was correct in recognizing that the proposed exemption area is closer 

to the Fillmore basin, within a half of a mile.  Forest Watch also asked for a redo 

on public comments period because of inaccurate information included in Seneca’s 

application.  She said it is DOGGR’s responsibility to reiterate trustworthy 

information and be accountable regarding the accuracy of the information provided. 

 

Allen King, a farmer and retired geologist with the Forest Service said he was 

disappointed that DOGGR representatives were not present to answer the public’s 

questions.  He also stressed that the San Cayetano Fault is not a barrier but a conduit 

and fractures to the joint system and cross sections of geological maps need to be 

studied to determine the risk.  He urged the Board to take seriously the concerns of 

local folks as this was about their drinking water now and in the future. 

 

Rebecca August, who identified herself as being a representative of the Los Padres 

Forest Watch, presented a copy of a letter to the Board.  She said that of the 670 

public comments made about Seneca’s expansion request, 98 percent opposed the 

proposal.  She said Fillmore residents and local farmers are concerned about 

contamination of private water wells and that the wastewater injection poses an 

unreasonable risk.  She said licensed geologists have confirmed that the Sespe 

aquifer is connected to Sespe Creek.  She also added that of the 18 public comments 

received in favor of the proposal, all had ties to oil, including 11 Seneca company 

employees, and oil lobby group and a fracking company.  She stated that inaccurate 

information was provided in Seneca’s application for expansion of the exemption 

area, including misinformation about the San Cayetano Fault, which unfairly 

affected the State Water Board’s decision. 

 

Helen Perry stated that she was interested in Fillmore drinking water and wonders 

how wastewater stays only where it is injected and does not impact drinking water 

or agricultural irrigation when it is in such close proximity.  She stated that in 

Pennsylvania, fracking and reinjecting has caused earthquakes and seismic activity 

vulnerability.  She said she was disappointed in the slides presented to the Board 

and that questions were not answered and that a lot of unanswered questions still 

remain, like why are we injecting chemicals back into land?  She said she looks 

forward to more informational meetings and urged the board to protect our water 

not oil companies. 
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Director McFadden explained that Mr. Moore and UWCD’s expertise is in water, 

not petroleum. 

 

Alasdair Coyne, of Keep Sespe Wild, stated that he had concerns about pollutants 

in Sespe Creek.  He reminded the Board that San Cayetano Fault runs east and west 

along Good Enough Road from Santa Paula to Upper Ojai and that the fault line 

wasn’t mention at all in the DOGGR analysis.  He said that oil drilling doubled the 

risk potential.  He added that in 1812, the San Cayetano Fault experienced a 7.5 

quake which caused the ground to shift four and a half yards and asked how a 

similar experience could not do damage to Sespe oil field?  He said DOGGR only 

mentioned a 1954 study and that there is one pipeline from Sespe through town all 

the way to Long Beach, which crosses the fault and DOGGR didn’t study that, 

which makes him think they are a facilitator for oil and not a public watchdog. 

 

Chair Long thanked the public for their comments and thanked Mr. Moore for 

summarizing the DOGGR presentation and clarifying as much as he could.  

Director Meneghin recognized the community support in opposition to DOGGR’s 

authorization of the Sespe expansion proposal and asked that the Board consider 

sending a letter to DOGGR in opposition of the proposed expansion at its next 

meeting. 

 

5. Director Announcements/Board Communications 

Chair Long welcomed the Board back to regular session and added that she was glad to 

see the end of the fires and winds. 

 

6. Interim Executive Director Update 

Information Item  
The Interim Executive Director advised the Board that, since the previous Special Board 

meeting of January 11, 2018, the agency had acquired a Post Office Box in Fillmore for 

receipt of mail; had received the General Liability policy from the agency’s insurance 

company; and would be provided a look at the beta version of the agency’s new website. 

 

7. CONSENT CALENDAR 

7A Approval of Minutes 

Motion to approve the minutes from the Board Meeting of January 11, 2018, Director 

Broggie, Second, Director McFadden. Six aye votes (Broggie, Kimball, Long, McFadden, 

Meneghin, Pace).  None opposed.  Motion carries unanimously 6/0 

 

8. INFORMATION ITEMS 
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8A Website Design Review 
Information Item  

Ventura County’s Information Technology Services Department Deputy Chief 

Information Officer Bill De La Espriella presented the preliminary design for the 

Fillmore and Piru Basins Groundwater Sustainability Agency’s website for review 

and input by the Board.  Chair Long asked that the orange type used in the agency’s 

new logo be replaced as it was hard to read.  Director Meneghin asked if there 

would be hyperlinks to all of the members of the Environmental consortium and 

offered to rewrite the descriptions for that page of the website.  The Board also 

asked that more prsentations, agenda, etc. be included.  Chair Long and Director 

Broggie both commented that the website represented strong value for dollars.   

 

Motion to contract with Ventura County IT Services Department for the cmopletion 

of the website and to contract with the County’s IT Services Department to host the 

site for a year at a cost of $360 on behalf of the Fillmore and Piru Basins 

Groundwater Sustainabilty Agency, Director Meneghin; Second, Director Kimball.  

Six aye votes (Broggie, Kimball, Long, McFadden, Meneghin, Pace).  None 

opposed.  Motion carries unanimously 6/0 

 
 

8B  Financial Report from UWCD’s Tony Morgan  

 Information Item 

Mr. Morgan presented an overview of reimbursable expenses incurred to date by 

United Water Conservation District on behalf of the Fillmore and Piru Basins 

Groundwater Sustainability Agency from July through December 2017.  Mr. 

Morgan pointed out that the grant writer had originally been estimated at $15,000 

and was later increased to $28,000, however, the writer delivered the grant 

submission for around $18,000, so the agency caught a bit of a break there.  

According to Mr. Morgan’s slide, the grant writer fees were $18,031.55; public 

notices and ads costs $221.50; and UWCD staff time comes in at $25,804.88 for a 

total of $44,057.93 to date.  Mr. Morgan stated that $79,000 had been budgeted.   

 

Chair Long said she liked that and it showed good team work and reminded the 

Board that administrative costs were lower because the City of Fillmore provides 

meeting space so there is no rent or utility bills. 

 

Mr. Morgan reminded the Board that these costs did not include the cost of the 

website, and Chair Long said that bill was paid with money from Ventura County.  

He also said that UWCD’s CFO asked that everything be squared up by the end of 

June 2018. 
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Director Broggie asked Mr. Morgan if the agency was close to the $79,000 

estimated expenses projected during the previous budget discussion and Mr. 

Morgan reported that the agency was significantly under that amount, estimated 

total expenses were about $48,000.  Mr. Morgan also reminded the board that the 

$51,300 cash advance from the County was due to be repaid at the end of June, and 

that legal fees, writing bylaws, etcetera would be incurring additional costs. 

  

8C Budget Workshop Strategy 

Information Item 

The Board reviewed the proposed agenda for the Budget Workshop and discussed 

 talking points, strategy and presentation materials required, if any, for the public 

 outreach event.  Ms. Sofley confirmed that she would bring the laptop, projector, 

 documents and handouts.  Director Kimball said that he would secure the public 

 address system used by the Pumpers association.  Mr. Morgan said he would 

 prepare the budget spreadsheet with assumptions and variances in extraction fees.  

 Mr. Morgan asked if an ad hoc committee could help whittle down assumptions 

 and help in determining conservative estimations for pumping based on data from 

 the past 10 years.    

 

Chair Long added that if the agency was awarded the 50 percent grant, pumpers 

 would want to know how that would reduce costs.  Mr. Morgan added that the 

 agency’s administrative costs could also depend on board policy regarding building 

 reserved in the budget. 

 

Chair Long thought it was important that one of the pumpers participate in the ad 

 hoc committee and that she agreed with a reserve and suggested three months of 

 operating costs was standard, but if the agency were to bill every six months in sync 

 with United, should the reserve be for six months of operating costs? 

 

Director Pace said he thought it would be better to start with higher extraction fees 

 and then reduce the fees as the GSP is completed and the agency migrates to 

 maintenance. 

 

Mr. Morgan said the fees could top off at $13 and go down as the plan was 

 completed or start at $10 and stay consistent across the billing cycles.  Director 

 Meneghin also reminded the board that grants could be used for reimbursable costs. 

 

Mr. Morgan also advised the board that once the GSP was filed in 2022, 

 maintenance level would be between $60-$80,000 per six month window. 

 

Chair Long asked Director Kimball and Director McFadden to be the ad hoc 

 committee and meet with Mr. Morgan in advance of the Budget Workshop meeting 

 to refine the budget figures. 
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Director Meneghin also suggested that the budget reflect both additional costs for 

 grant writing as well as potential grant awards looking forward. 

 

The Board discussed the billing cycle and were in agreement that it should sync 

 with United.  Mr. Morgan suggested sending invoices out in March 2018, covering 

 the period of July through December 2017.  He also suggested that the public 

 outreach meetings on boundary modifications could be held in March and April as 

 the Board has until the beginning of June to submit modifications to DWR.  March 

 and April meetings still allow for public comment periods, and that the focus for 

 the Budget workshop should just be on the budget as boundary modification would 

 be too much to contend with at one meeting. 

 

Chair Long then reviewed guidelines for the meeting prepared by Rachael Kimball 

 and Director Broggie agreed the guidelines were most helpful.  Mr. Morgan said he 

 would provide copies of the cleaned-up budget spreadsheet to Directors before the 

 Budget Workshop on February 7 and they could reach out to him with comments. 

 

 

9. ACTION ITEMS 

9A  Clerk of the Board (Executive Director) Position 

Motion 

The Board of Directors reviewed Mr. Morgan’s proposed job description for the 

position formerly known as Executive Director, but Mr. Morgan is suggesting 

changing the job title to Clerk of the Board.  The Board agreed to add “and website” 

to item number 7 so that it now reads “Maintain Agency master files and website.”  

The Board also agreed to remove the “Minimum and” from Qualifications so that 

it now reads: “Desired qualifications will be determined by the Board.  The 

following experience…” 

 

Director Kimball asked if there was any way to fill the position before the next 

budget cycle. 

 

Mr. Morgan said that he would try to have a draft agreement at the February Board 

meeting, including a scope of work, bookkeeping and Clerk of the Board role, 

assuming one person could do the books as it really only requires AP/AR services 

a couple times a year and could be incorporated into the duties of UWCD’s existing 

staff and the clerk’s duties would be only about 20 hours per month. 

 

Chair Long asked what the Board is desiring and Mr. Morgan asked if the GSA 

could afford to this perhaps if UWCD combined the bookkeeping duties for the 

Mound Basin with the FPB GSA, as the City of Fillmore and County of Ventura 

have already turned down the offer to participate in this manner. 
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Chair Long asked if there were any other modifications.  Hearing none, she then 

asked for a motion. 

 

Motion to approve the job description for the Executive Director position and 

change the job title of that position to Clerk of the Board, Director McFadden; 

Second, Director Pace.  Six aye votes (Broggie, Kimball, Long, McFadden, 

Meneghin, Pace).  None opposed.  Motion carries unanimously 6/0 

 

 9B Grant Opportunities 

Motion 

The Board reviewed various grant opportunities suggested by Director Meneghin 

 which were listed in a spreadsheet that, when duplicated for the Board packet, 

 became quite unmanageable and difficult to read and follow.  Ms. Sofley said that 

 she would email the actual excel spreadsheet to each of the Directors after the 

 meeting, for their future review. 

 

Director Meneghin explained that she had divided the grant opportunities into 

 several “buckets,’ beginning with reoccurring grants, then Federal, State, Local and 

 Private grant opportunities.  She explained that it was also difficult to focus on 

 grants without having specific projects to source.  She also said that once a grand 

 application has been created, it may be possible to repackage elements of that grant 

 and adjust for specific requirements.  Director Meneghin said that one in three grant 

 applications are awarded funding, but that some grants are more competitive than 

 others. 

 

She highlighted the CDFW Prop 1 Watershed Restoration grant, which had a June 

 deadline, and a Wildlife Conservation grant that was due in August.  There were 

 also some related opportunities through the Bureau of Reclamation. 

 

Chair Long asked how to evaluate opportunities. 

 

Director Meneghin said the Board needs to build relationship with the various 

 administrators of grant programs, and that the FPB GSA needs to relate its projects 

 to the grant opportunities. 

 

Chair Long suggested that Board be proactive in pursuing grant opportunities while 

 staying within the budget for grant writing and application submissions. 

 

Director McFadden suggested that Director Meneghin proactively review grants 

 and bring those that are most appropriate to the Board for discussion. 
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